

Vieques Investigation and Cleanup Navy Facilities Engineering Command (NAVFAC) Atlantic

RESTORATION ADVISORY BOARD (RAB) Meeting Number 46

6:00 p.m. – 9:30 p.m., September 15, 2015, Multiple Use Center, Vieques, PR

DRAFT MINUTES

Attendees:

Kevin Cloe – RAB Ex-Officio Member, NAVFAC Atlantic (Navy)	Stacie Notine – Community RAB Member
Dan Waddill - RAB Ex-Officio Member, Navy	Luther Landrum – Community RAB Member
Daniel Hood – RAB Ex-Officio Member, Navy	Lirio Marquez – Community RAB Member
Daniel Rodríguez – RAB Ex-Officio Member, US Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA)	Jorge Fernandez Porto – Community RAB Member
Julio Vázquez – RAB Ex-Officio Member, USEPA	Myrna Pagan – Community RAB Member
Weldin Ortiz Franco – PR Environmental Quality Board (PREQB)	Colleen McNamara – Community RAB Member
Gloria Toro – PREQB	Shari Scott – Community Member
Dagmar Lugo – PREQB	Carlos Jirau – Community Member
Mike Barandiarán – US Fish and Wildlife Service (USFWS)	June Landrum – Community Member
Craig Lilyestrom – Department of Natural Resources (DNER)	James Larkins – Community Member
Madeline Rivera – Navy	Juan Rosa – Community Member
Donald Shaw – US Environmental (USAE)	Kathy Gannett – Community Member
Robin Miller - USAE	Gerardo Cisneros – Community Member
Brett Doerr – CH2M	Donna Cisneros – Community Member
Madeline Almodovar – CH2M	Hector Olivieri – Community Member
David Whitall – National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA)	Alba N. Cevilla – Community Member
Antares Ramos – NOAA	Evelyn Delevine – Community Member
Maria Danois – CH2M	Douglas McHoul – Community Member
Marta Perez – Visitor	Maria de Lourdes Santiago – Visitor, Puerto Rico Independent Party Senator

Erica Boulogne - Visitor	Liz Zivic – Visitor
Hector Saibre – Visitor	Ruben Melendez – Visitor
Leonardo Cruz – Visitor	Thomas Toady – Visitor
Neftali Garcia – Visitor	Claribel Rivera - Visitor
Jose Rivera – Visitor	Carmen M. Faria – Visitor
Robert Marino – Visitor	Daniel Vargas - Visitor
Ana V. Avache - Visitor	Patrick Reyes - Visitor
Juan Vera - Visitor	Gabriel Vicens - Visitor
Edwin A. Hernandez - Visitor	

These minutes represent a summary of the meeting presentations, comments, questions, and action items and are not a verbatim transcript of the meeting.

Topics Discussed:

Opening and Introductions	
Madeline Almodovar (CH2M/Facilitator)	• Meeting began at 6:10 PM. Welcome to Vieques Restoration Advisory Board Meeting # 46.
Dan Waddill (Navy - Program Manager)	 Welcomed the participants and discussed the meeting format: presenters will finish with each topic before opening the forum for questions; first the RAB will have the chance to ask questions, followed by questions or comments from the general public; approximately 5 minutes will be allotted to address each question in order to give everyone the opportunity to provide comments. Navy and agency representatives will be available during the break and after the meeting if there are follow up questions. There are also forms available for the public to write additional comments.
David Whitall (NOAA)	 NOAA in conjunction with DNER just completed a study of contaminants (DDT; metals and explosives) in various marine resources around Vieques. Samples were collected at Bahia Salinas del Sur, Ensenada Honda and Mosquito Pier. The species selected for the study were: red grouper, spiny lobster and queen conch. However, the team was only able to capture 16 conch specimens and 2 lobsters, therefore, while broad conclusions for the species as a whole cannot be drawn. Nevertheless, the study provided data from the specimens caught that can be compared with concentrations found elsewhere in the Caribbean. The data from Vieques were compared with similar NOAA studies in one of the East End Reserves in St. Thomas and some locations in Florida. No DDT was detected in the St. Thomas conch samples. The DDT concentration detected in the Vieques samples was 10 times lower than the DDT levels found in a study in Florida. The Vieques study did not show a definite contamination pattern for the 3 areas sampled. No munitions compounds were found in any of the samples. Metals found in the Vieques conch samples are comparable to those in St. Thomas; only chromium were detected in the lobsters tissues at higher concentrations than the data found in the literature for this species for this metal. The study did not include a human health risk assessment, as it was not on the scope. A final report is due at the end of the calendar year. It will be available to the public when the peer/regulatory reviews are completed.
Community Feedback	Several members of the community expressed concerns regarding the conclusions of the study (a number verbally rejected the study) due to the small sample size and the

lack of statistical analysis to support the findings and felt more data would be necessary to be able to draw definitive conclusions.

Response: David Whitall responded that statistics for conch may be included in the final report.

Underwater Work Update

Dan Waddill

- Summarized the Wide Area Assessment study to be performed in 2016 and other investigations that are already underway.
- The Navy completed an Expanded Site Inspection to look for munitions off the coast of SWMU 4 due to the open burn/open detonation activities that took place at SWMU 4. Based on the findings of the Expanded Site Inspection, a Remedial Investigation to evaluate the potential presence of munitions constituents is being planned.
- A Beach Dynamics Study is underway on numerous beaches along the eastern end of the island (and one beach on the west end); this study focuses on sand movement to help evaluate how munitions might move as the beaches change. The study includes tracking the movement of 61 surrogates (metal objects shaped to look like munitions, but are filled with concrete and have no explosives). The surrogates are placed in the water just offshore of beaches and their movements are tracked on a monthly basis with the use signals from a "pinger." The information gathered will be used to help define the strategy for the munitions investigation and removal activities on beaches and the near-shore areas. Once the study is completed, the Navy will present the results at a RAB meeting as well as in a report.

Community Feedback

- Juan Vera (visitor) asked if there has been historic research of the US Killen (sunken ship near the coast of Vieques).
 - Response: The Navy has done research and found information about the US Killen, and will use that information to plan future work. To date, the Navy has not collected samples where the shipwreck is located.
- Jorge Fernandez Porto (Community RAB member) expressed concern that the 100meter distance between transects could result in munitions being missed by the instruments being used in the Wide Area Assessment.
 - Response: The Wide Area Assessment is just the first step in a process to evaluate the underwater area and is intended to identify the areas with the highest densities of munitions so that areas can be prioritized for further study. The 100-meter distance between transects is appropriate for achieving this objective.
- Jorge asked about an acoustic technology that could be more accurate than the magnetometers to identify metal artifacts.
 - Response: Technical experts with the Navy, EPA, and EQB evaluate potential technologies, and the magnetometer was selected as the appropriate instrument to accomplish the Wide Area Assessment objectives.
- A community member asked for more information on the GPS locations of the Navy sunken ships in Puerto Rico.
 - o Response: Navy will try to find out this information for the next RAB meeting.

UXO 15 and UXO 16 Encrusted Munitions Non-Time Critical Removal Action (NTCRA) and SWMU 4 NTCRA Status Update

Daniel Hood (Navy Project Manager)

Summarized the upcoming work for 2015 stating that a couple of years ago the
Government of Puerto Rico requested to accelerate the cleanup of Puerto Ferro
peninsula. The Navy was able to provide access to the area around the Lighthouse this
year, fulfilling that request.

3

- The Navy has plans to remove empty shell casings from the PI-9 East area (of UXO 15) and those encrusted just offshore using robotic equipment. Before this work can start, a Biological Assessment will be conducted in coordination with USFWS and NOAA Marine Fisheries to protect the natural resources. The Engineering Evaluation/Cost Assessment for this work is currently available for public review.
- The Navy is currently working on the terrestrial portion of SWMU 4 on west Vieques. Two years ago the Navy proposed a final remedy for the site, and after the public voiced their opinion, the Navy revisited the proposed remedy in coordination with USFWS's priorities for future land use (picnic area, parking area, observation tower, and trails). While the final remedy for the site is yet to be determined, the Navy moved forward with a non-time critical removal action (NTCRA) to remove munitions from areas planned for public recreational use. It is anticipated the NTCRA will be finished in a couple of weeks.

Community Feedback

- A community member asked if the investigation included potential cultural resources on this area and if it was coordinated with the state agencies, the Institute of Puerto Rican Culture and the Council for Terrestrial and Underwater Archeology.
 - Response: How potential cultural resources are addressed during work at SWMU 4 and any other site is coordinated with the State Historic Preservation Office.
- A community member asked if there will be fences posted on SWMU4 as part of the final remedy for this site.
 - Response: No fences are planned for SWMU 4, just informational signs.
 However, the final remedy will be made in conjunction with the agencies after input from the public is solicited.
- Jorge Fernandez Porto stated that the terrestrial work is going to be done before the underwater activities are completed, which means that the beach should not be used.
 - Response: That is why the Navy is accelerating the work in the underwater area adjacent to SWMU 4. The Navy started working on the land about 10 years ago and the underwater work much more recently, which is why the terrestrial studies are ahead of the underwater work.
- A community member expressed that there should be more data collected for the lagoons, specifically for Laguna Anones, to have an adequate number of sediment (core) samples to be able to measure contaminant levels in the sediment strata.
 Additionally, he believes that corals have not been identified as an indicator species to assess the environmental changes as a result of the military activities.
 - o Response: Many lagoons (like Anones) are still under investigation. To date, none of the lagoons have been determined No Further Action.
- A community member asked if DNER and the Government of Puerto Rico have jurisdiction on the maritime terrestrial zones, lagoons, and wetlands.
 - Response: DNER has jurisdiction over the maritime terrestrial zone, lagoons and the coastal areas; EQB, EPA and DNER participate in every step of the cleanup decision making process.

Community Involvement Plan (CIP) Update

Kevin Cloe (Navy Project Manager)

 The Draft Final CIP update for 2015 was developed based on interviews and input from the community. The Draft Final CIP was provided for public review and is ready to be finalized. Even after the CIP is finalized, we will always welcome ideas and input from the community.

Regulatory Agencies Update

Weldin Ortiz-Franco (PREQB President)

- Stated that he has been attending RAB meetings and that technical members of PREQB have been participating within the framework of the Federal Facilities Agreement since the early phases of the cleanup. PREQB performs technical evaluations, and participates in the Vieques Sustainability Task Force and the Vieques Technical Subcommittee Meetings. PREQB has been discussing funding mechanisms with EPA so the community can enhance their participation in the cleanup process through TAG and TAPP financial resources.
- PREQB agrees that the Puerto Rico scientific community could be involved in the
 cleanup process performing investigations on the same sites the Navy is working, like
 a study of the sediment strata in Anones. PREQB could coordinate access to the sites
 with the Navy to do a "side by side" study, increasing the transparency of the results.
- PREQB is always available to participate, provide answers and continue moving the process forward.

Community Feedback

- A community member said that recently his organization received information related to a request from the Navy to open burn 75 acres on the east portion of the firing range and asked PREQB's position regarding this activity.
 - PREQB and the other agencies are currently evaluating this new Navy proposal to be able to make an informed technical decision.
- María de Lourdes Santiago (visitor, Puerto Rico Independent Party Senator) asked for more details about the new Navy proposal.
 - The new proposal is similar to the original request, with two variations: the overall area requested to be burned have been reduced to 75 acres, and burning will take place on only 1 or 2 acres at a time, instead of burning the entire 75 acres in one event. The agencies have not made a decision because we need to evaluate all the information before submitting a final determination.
- A member of the community said that the regulatory agencies should meet with the community regularly to discuss the information being analyzed without the Navy being present.
 - O PREQB believes that to have open dialogue with the community, it is important that the responsible party is present, that way we can have a transparent inclusive process. This is the way we work on other Superfund sites. What we could do is meet with the community to discuss and explain a specific technical issue (like the underwater munitions tracking) so the general public gets the information and understands the process.
- A member of the community stated that two months ago the Independent Scientific Commission requested a meeting with PREQB; to date we have not received an answer.
 - PREQB participated in the Scientific Forum where a number of issues brought up by the Commission were discussed. PREQB is open to having a meeting, but so far we have not been able to coordinate a meeting on the two dates that were proposed in the request.

Mike Barandiarán (Refuge Manager, USFWS)

- With respect to SWMU 4, USFWS and DNER are discussing the proposed cleanup alternatives, taking into account the comments received from the RAB and the community. Based on those comments, USFWS added more uses for SWMU 4 (hunting) and continue working on the details with the agencies. To date, because the underwater cleanup adjacent to SWMU 4 is not completed, USFWS is not ready to open the beach.
- USFWS Regional Administrator is still in the process or reviewing the Record of Decision (ROD) for UXO 1 on the Eastern Conservation Area (ECA) (which already has

	 been approved by the other agencies). We are trying to accelerate that review, so the restoration activities could start on the ECA. USFWS continues participating in the cleanup process aiming to have more areas open to the public soon and would welcome other studies from the scientific community on the Refuge that could help accelerate this process. We are pleased that DNER, now under a new administration, has been more involved with the decision making process, actively participating in meetings with the other agencies. Currently DNER is working with USFWS delimiting marine terrestrial zones.
Community Feedback	 A community member recognized that the relationship between USFWS and the Independent Scientific Commission has been cordial. The visit to Anones was coordinated with them. We expect to have the same working relationship with EQB.
Julio Vazquez (Project Manager, EPA)	 EPA expects to sign the ROD for UXO 1 before September 30th once it is signed by USFWS. EPA reviewed the Draft Work Plan for Cayo la Chiva (UXO 18); this document will be available for public review. EPA is finalizing the review of the Interim Remedial Action Report for Punta Conejo and the Biological Study on Laguna Boca Quebrada; and will take into account the public comments before agreeing on the final remedy for SWMU 4. Considering Laguna Anones as a special case, EPA is ready to publish the preliminary data results/maps from Laguna Anones on the EPA's website next week.
Community Feedback	 A member of the community asked if this information is available in Spanish. Response: No, but we will consider that comment. A member of the community asked if those preliminary results from Laguna Anones are from surface water samples, and if it also includes sediment data? Response: The samples included surface water and sediment from around the lagoon.
Craig Lilyestrom (Director of Marine Resources - DNER)	 DNER has been involved in determining the limits and jurisdiction for the Commonwealth vs federal jurisdiction areas. After taking inventory and performing an assessment and evaluation, DNER has determined that the cayos are under Commonwealth jurisdiction. DNER has been discussing the potential use for these areas and evaluating issues such as access. If you have specific ideas for use of the cayos, DNER is interested in hearing from you. On September 23th and 24th, DNER will have surveyors on site, looking at the lagoons (which are also Commonwealth jurisdiction) and continue to determine the limits of the maritime terrestrial zone.
Adjournment	
Madeline Almodovar	 Thank you for participating. Remember the Navy has a new Facebook page with cleanup information to complement the Navy's public website. The meeting was adjourned at approximately 9:30 pm.